CITY OF RIVIERA BEACH
PALM BEACH COUNTY, FLORIDA
SPECIAL CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, JULY 23, 2012 AT 5:00 P.M.
MUNICIPAL COMPLEX CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS
(The following may contain inaudible or misunderstood words due to the recording

quality.)

CHAIRPERSON BROQOKS: Good evening, evéryone. The regular council meeting of
today will now come to order. Madam Clerk —

CITY CLERK WARD: Mayor —

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- may we have roll call, please?

CITY CLERK WARD: Yes. Mayor Thomas Masters? Chairperson Billie Brooks?
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Here.

CITY CLERK WARD: Chair Pro-Tem Dawn Pardo? Councilperson Judy Davis?
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Here.

CITY CLERK WARD: Councilperson Cedrick Thomas?

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Here.

CITY CLERK WARD: Councilperson Shelby Lowe?

‘(‘:OUNCILPERSON LOWE: Here.

CITY CLERK WARD: City Manager Ruth Jones?

CITY MANAGER JONES: Present.

CITY CLERK WARD: Carrie Ward, City Clerk, is present. City Attorney Pamala Ryan?
CITY ATTORNEY RYAN: Present.

CITY CLERK WARD: You have a quorum, Madam Chair, and you may proceed.
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Thank you. We will now stand for the invocation and

pledge led by City Manager Ruth Jones. (Everyone stood for a Moment of Silence with
the Pledge of Allegiance being led by City Manager Ruth Jones.)
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Thank you, everyone. Well, we only have one, uh, matter of business tonight
which falls under regular business and we will move on -- well, | guess we need to have
public comments. Uh, do we have any cards? No cards?

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: No cards.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Then we will move onto the reygular, uh, business, and we
have a resolution. Please go forward with that, Madam Clerk.

CITY CLERK WARD: A resolution of the City Council of the City of Riviera Beach,
Palm Beach County, Florida, setting the millage rate for fiscal year 2012 through 2013
at a rate of 9.9980 mills and providing in effect to date.

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: So moved.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Yeah.

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Second.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: And second. Now for discussion. Uh --

CITY MANAGER JONES: Madam Chair and members of council, uh, tonight you have
an item before you setting the maximum millage. Um, as you know, um, by the end of
the month we must provide this information to the, um, tax office --

COUNCILPERSON: Right.

CITY MANAGER JONES: -- so that they can finish and conduct the rest of their
business. Um, so we are in compliance with law and we're doing it in a timely fashion.
This millage rate is the same millage rate. There is no increase being requested in this
millage rate. Um, it is the same millage rate that we had for fiscal year 2011/12.
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Uh-huh.

CITY MANAGER JONES: Um, if you so desire, there is a presentation, um, that the
interim finance director, Karen Hoskins, is ready to present to explain the rollback rate
and what we're doing, uh, for the benefit of council and the public.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: | will ask the pleasure of;my colleagues. Would you like
the presentation? |

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: I'm -
COUNCILPERSON BROOKS: Are you —

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: --I'mfine. I don't need one —
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COUNCILPERSON: I'm fine.

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: -- but it's up to everybody.

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: And | don't need one.

COUNCILPERSON: (inaudible).

COUNCILPERSON BROOKS: Okay. Then -

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Madam —

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- we can —

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Madam Chair?

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Yes?

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: If | may point out, um, the date of the first
public hearing will be September 4", and the reason that it's September 4™ is because
the school board have, um -- they have scheduled their meeting for September the, um,
5 which falls in line with our regular city council meeting. So that will have to be a
special meeting of the city council to have that public hearing, the first public hearing on
the millage and budget. And we have it scheduled for, um, 6:30 p.m., if that's —
COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Madam Chair?

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Yes, uh, Mr. Thomas?

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Um, is there not a date that we can do it before then, or

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: No. Per the trim process, we have to have
a -- first public hearing between September 3" and, um, September 18".

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Can we do it after that date? I'm -- I'm - I'm not
available for that date. That's -- I'll be -- I'll be gone for that -- that time.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: If you do it after, um, that date, then we
would have to have another special meeting. Um, besides the 19", would -- we would
have to schedule another special meeting. So we'd have to have four meetings in that
month to have the second public hearing, because the, um -- if we do it -- I'm not sure
what date you're available, um, Counciiman Thomas. The 6" is not available. The
County has scheduled their public hearing for the 6". So anytime after that —
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CthOUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Is -- is everybody else available on the, um -- on the
477

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: I'm available.
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: | am.

COUNCILPERSON LOWE: | am.

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Okay.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Um, is —
COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Leave -- leave it —

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- Miss Pardo -
COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: -- how -- yeah --

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- available?
COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: -- leave it how it is.
COUNCILPERSON: Well, you'll have three of us there.
INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Do we know if Miss Pardo is available?

CITY MANAGER JONES: She hasn't said she's not, so —

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: One thing we —

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: We only have three people who are available. We can
certainly check —

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Okay. We -
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- with Miss Pardo.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Okay. Because the votes are, um,
important. Um, we have to have a majority vote when we're voting on the, um —

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Are you saying a super inaudible)?

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- public hearing.
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COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: You -- you have to have a super -- yeah.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: You mean a super majority inaudible)?
INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Oh, okay. Um —

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Well, I'm -- that is the week of the, uh, democratic

national convention --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Oh.

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: -- that I'm already scheduled to —
CHAIRPERSQN BROOKS: Okay. Let's fast-forward then —
CITY MANAGER JONES: How far apart —

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: --to what —

CITY MANAGER JONES: -- can they be?

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: If -- let's fast-forward to what you're saying. If -- well, if

Miss Pardo is available, we can do it. But if she's not —

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Can somebody ask her if she's gonna come up to attend

the meeting? | mean, she's downstairs.

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Oh, | don't know. | didn't go into the office.

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: | mean, well -
CITY MANAGER JONES: Okay. Let me -
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Well —

CITY MANAGER JONES: -- let me step out and make a call.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Okay. All right. That would be good.

resolve this now.
COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Um, Miss -- Miss Hoskins?

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Yes?
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COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Um, Madam Chair, the -- do all five of the members
need to be here to get the super majority, or is it the -- the super majority of the council
members that were --

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Present.

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: -- that are present?

INTERIM FIVNANCE_DIRECTOR HOSKINS: That are present.

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Okay. Okay.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: So given that then -- yeah, but then we have an issue. We
don't know what the votes going to be.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Correct.
CHAIRPERSON BRCOKS: Um --

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Well, if it doesn't work, it doesn't --
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Well, why don't --
COUNCILFPERSON DAVIS: -- work.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- we just -- why don't we go for plan A, and that is to have
it on the 4™

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: The 47

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: If it fails, already have a schedule in mind that we must
comply with if --

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Right.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: --ifit fails. That's all we can do. In the meantime, Miss,
uh -- Miss Jones is checking with, uh --

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Okay.
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- Vice Chair Pardo to see what her schedule is.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: All right. 'Cause | must reiterate that, um,
once | give this information to the, um --
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CITY MANAGER JONES: She's on her way. She thought it was 6:30.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Oh, okay.

CITY MANAGER JONES: She's coming.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Oh, okay. Okay, okay. Okay. She's on her way up.
INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Okay.

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: And you still got three that said they gonna be here, so

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: | mean, if they inaudible) --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Well, | have to make sure that inaudible) all three of them
vote -- :

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Um --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- favorably. But | would think we could just go ahead on
with the 4™ --

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Yeah.
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- and, uh, leave it like that. So we'll just -
INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Within 15 -
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- go ahead on.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- days we have to advertise the next
public, um -- the second public hearing.

CITY MANAGER JONES: Fifteen days?
INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Correct.
COUNCILPERSON: inaudible).

CITY MANAGER JONES: So this way we're working with the days of the -- September
4" and September 19",

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Um, correct.
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CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Well, we can go ahead on if it'é the consensus of the
group to call for the vote --

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Yeah.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- and -- and, you know, if it happens that we have to make
those adjustments, we will at that time. So we're ready for the vote.

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Wait a minute.
CITY MANAGER JONES: But that date is in this resolution.
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Yes.
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Okay.

CITY MANAGER JONES: The September 4" -
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Correct.

CITY MANAGER JONES: -- date, yeah.
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Correct.

CITY CLERK WARD: Councilperson Davis?
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Yes.

CITY CLERK WARD: Councilperson Lowe?
COUNCILPERSON LOWE: Yes.

CITY CLERK WARD: Councilperson Thomas?
COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Yes.

CITY CLERK WARD: Chair Brooks?
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Yes.

CITY CLERK WARD: Unanimous vote.

CITY MANAGER JONES: Miss Pardo's in the --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Okay.
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COUNCILPERSON: She just walked in.
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: If there are --

CITY MANAGER JONES: You wanna vote? We just vote -- we just vote on the mill.
CHAIR PRO TEM PARDO: Okay. To keep it like this, right?

CITY MANAGER JONES: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Now, the date.
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: You thought it was 6:307
CHAIR PRO TEM PARDO: | was on a conference call.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Oh, okay. Will you be available for the special meeting
September the 47 '

CHAIR PRO TEM PARDO: Yes.
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Okay. Good. So that -- that works out fine.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Okay. Great. And that's scheduled for
6:30.

'CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: For 6:30. That will be scheduled for 6:30 on the 4"?

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Correct. And this will be, um, advertised
via the trim notice sent out by the property appraiser.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Okay.
INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Okay?
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: All right.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: And then our final public hearing will be --
fall in line with the regular meeting on the 19", September 19"

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Okay. Well, that's -- that takes care of the only item of
business, unless --

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: At--at8 -
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CHAIRPERSON BRCOKS: -- | miss -- missed --

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: -- at 8 p.m., Miss Hoskins? September 19", the public
hearing?

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Uh, we usually schedule it around 7, but |
can do 8. That'll be published in the newspaper. Um --

COUNCILPERSON THOMAS: Seven's good.
COUNCILPERSON: Seven.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Seven.
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: That's fine. |just needed to know --
INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Seven.
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: --the time. Okay. Thank you.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Ali right. And that's the regular city council
meeting.

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Right.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: So that'll be advertised via newspaper.
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Uh-huh.

CITY MANAGER JONES: Can we do it before the city council meeting?

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Before the city council meeting? You
mean a separate meeting?

CITY MANAGER JONES: Uh-huh.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: No, it -- it's usually with the city council
meeting.

CITY MANAGER JONES: Right. Okay.
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: | mean, is it -

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: We'd just --
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COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: -is it -

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- pause at that time, at 7:00. Is that correct?
COUNCILPERSON: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: We'll pause at that time and go into --
INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- that special meeting. That -- that has been the practice
before.

COUNCILPERSON: Right.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Correct. We'll go into the public hearing,
not a --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Hearing -

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- special meeting.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- correct. Uh-huh.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Just the public --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: That's what | meant --

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- hearing.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- the public hearing.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Just for that item.

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: By my -

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: 7:00.

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: -- my question was -- | mean, | know it's usually done that
way, but Miss Jones was asking it -- does it have to be done that way, or can it be done

prior to, you know, at a special -- at a -- does it -- it has to be done at a regular council
meeting --
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INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: No.
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: --ora--

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: If --
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: -- special meeting?

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: Um, now, my definition of a special
meeting is a meeting other than the --

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Right.
INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- regular city council meeting.
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Uh-huh.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: So if you wanted some other date, then
we would have to advertise another date besides —

CITY MANAGER JONES: No.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- the 19"

CITY MANAGER JONES: Earlier time is what --

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: But if you wanna move it to a earlier time,
yes. | don't know if that's considered a regular meeting or a special meeting if it's a
earlier —

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: inaudible)--

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: --time.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- special meeting.

COUNCILPERSON: Special.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: So that would be a special meeting.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: So what -- we must have it during a regular meeting?
That's -- that's the question that needs to be cleared.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: We --
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CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Must it happen during a regular meeting? If not, then we
can have a special meeting specific to that purpose.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: No. It can be at a reguiar meeting, unless
you wanna have a special meeting just for the public hearing.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: But I'm say -- so to --

CITY MANAGER JONES: You're not --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- satisfy Miss Jones' --

CITY MANAGER JONES: -- prohibited from --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- consider --

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: You're not prohibited --

CITY MANAGER JONES: -- having any -

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- from having a special --

CITY MANAGER JONES: -- special -

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- meeting --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: A special meeting.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- before the regular council meeting. But
then your residents are gonna complain you're changing the time from 6:30, and that's
the purpose of the, um, trim process is to give your constituents time, um --
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: To come.

INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- notice --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Yeah.

INTERIM INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR HOSKINS: -- and to give their input. And
we have to explain we're not increasing the millage rate, but we would have to explain
why we're increasing the millage rate. But we're not at this point. So your constituents
need to be aware that we're changing the time, which would be advertised in the

newspaper.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Well, having said that, now what -- what is your pleasure?
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COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Let's keep it the same.
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: We'llkeep it at 7.

CITY MANAGER JONES: We'll keep it the same and I'll just make the agenda a lot
lighter for the 15" -

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Okay. We'll work on the agenda.

CITY MANAGER JONES: -- for the -- for that particular meeting.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Okay. _

CITY MANAGER JONES: 'Cause that was what | was -- | know there's a --
CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Getting at, yeah.

CITY MANAGER JONES: -- lot of items and --

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: And then too --

CITY MANAGER JONES: --inaudible).

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: -- in terms of the time, we wanna make sure that people
have plenty of time to come home and then come to the meeting. SO 7:00 should give
everybody ample time to -- to, uh, be prepared to come. Um, are there any comments,
any further discussion by the City Manager?

CITY MANAGER JONES: (No audible response).

- CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: None?

CITY MANAGER JONES: No, Madam Chair.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Uh, any, uh, statements by City Council? No statements
inaudible)? "

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Well, I'd like to make a statement. Um, understanding
that, you know, we're -- we're -- we're still kinda holding the line -- um, and | think, Miss
Jones, you know that the goal is to reduce from where we are. But, you know, hopefully
this'll be the last year that, uh, we have to hold steady, and, um, hopefully next year we
can reduce it, you know, uh, somewhat.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Uh-huh.

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: So that's -- that's the goal.
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CITY MANAGER JONES: That's the goal.

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Okay. Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: That's the goal. Any other comments? Motion?
CHAIR PRO TEM PARDO: Motion to adjourn.

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Okay.

COUNCILPERSON: Thank you. (inaudible).

CHAIRPERSON BROOKS: Okay.

ADJOURNMENT

THERE BEING NO FURTHER BUSINESS, THE MEETING WAS DULY ADJOURNED.

PLEASE NOTE: A COMPLETE AGENDA PACKAGE AND RECORDING IS ON FILE IN THE OFFICE OF THE CITY CLERK.
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